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 CAARS 

VICTORIA, B.C. 

January 18th, 2017 

 (PROCEEDINGS COMMENCED AT 11:00 A.M.) 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Good morning, ladies and gentlemen.  My 

name is Dave Morton, and I'm the Panel Chair for this 

proceeding.  And with me is Commissioner Bernie 

Magnan, who is also my co-Panel member.  

  Welcome to this morning's proceeding to 

consider various matters in the proceeding to 

determine the status of Sustainable Services Ltd., 

which I'll call "SSL", geothermal energy system as a 

public utility under the Utilities Commission Act.  

Commission Order G-171-16, which was issued on 

November 28th, 2016, established this procedural 

conference.   

  And Commission letter, Exhibit A-6, which 

was issued on the same day, stated that this 

procedural conference is an opportunity for SSL and 

interveners to make submissions on the draft 

regulatory timetable for the regulatory process, 

moving beyond this procedural conference, and any 

other matters that you wish to bring to the 

Commission's attention.   

  So at this stage I'd like to acknowledge 

and introduce a number of individuals who are involved 
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in the review of this application.  Sitting at the 

front here is Ashita Anand Sanghera, who is lead staff 

for the application; Christine Behnert is the director 

of compliance, seated with her, and also Paul Miller, 

Commission Counsel for the proceeding.  And over on 

our left here, on my left, is the Hearing Officer, Hal 

Bemister.   

  Mr. Miller will be taking over in a few 

moments but, before he does, I'd just like to ask all 

parties that are making submissions to please ensure 

that they're directed to issues that I've just 

outlined, which are procedural matters that are  -- 

that we're looking at today, and any other issue that 

you identify and that we accept as appropriate for 

addition to the agenda.   

Proceeding Time 11:03 a.m. T2 

  And if you identify any additional issues, 

please bear in mind that it’s not the purpose or goal 

of this conference to discuss the merits of the 

application but to address procedural issues 

associated with the proceeding. 

  So Mr. Miller will be calling for 

appearances, and then after appearances the order of 

submissions will begin with SSL and then follow the 

order of appearances.  And once we reach the end of 

the interveners, beginning with the last intervener to 
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speak, the interveners will have a right to reply to 

other intervener submissions in reverse order, and SSL 

will then have the final right of reply. 

  I am now going to ask Mr. Miller to call 

for appearances.  When you enter your appearance 

please state your name for the record, the party that 

you represent, and identify any additional issues at 

that time, and also advise -- sorry, and also I would 

ask that you please state your name slowly and 

clearly.  These proceedings are being transcribed and 

they’re also being broadcast over the web.   

  So Mr. Miller, please go ahead. 

MR. MILLER:   Thank you.  The first in the order of 

appearances, Mr. Chair, is Sustainable Services Ltd.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.   

MS. PARKES:   Thank you, Mr. Chair.  My name is Lisa 

Parkes, P-A-R-K-E-S.  I am Corporate Counsel for SSL, 

Sustainable Services Limited.  And in terms of 

additional items for the agenda, we would like to 

discuss the release to the parties of the Staff 

submissions to the Commission that led to the 

establishment of this hearing process.  SSL did 

receive them through an FOI request, but they were 

largely redacted and we would like the Commission to 

consider releasing the redacted information to SSL. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.  Thank you.  Thank you, Ms. 



SSL - Geothermal Energy System Status as Public Utility 
Procedural Conference - Jan. 18, 2017 Volume 1                           Page:  4 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

Parkes. 

MR. MILLER:   The next in the order of appearances, Mr. 

Chair, was the City of Langford.   

MR. ALEXANDER:   Thank you, members of the Panel.  

Alexander, initials L.J.  I’m appearing as counsel for 

the City of Langford, and with me is my associate, 

Jenna Lee Hudson who’s sitting in the back, and the 

Chief Administrative Officer of the City is also with 

us here today, Jim Bowden.  

MR. MILLER:   The next in the order of appearance --  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Alexander, sorry. 

MR. MILLER:   The next in the order of appearances, Mr. 

Chair, is FortisBC Energy Inc. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you. 

MR. BOTH:   Good morning, Mr. Chairman, Commissioner 

Magnan.  My name is Dave Both, B-O-T-H.  I appear on 

behalf of FortisBC Energy Inc.  First I’d like to 

thank the Commission and Staff for accommodating my 

participation by phone.   

  With respect to additional issues, we 

submitted a letter on Monday afternoon in which we 

highlighted a couple of matters that we wanted to 

address, namely whether there were any other parties 

that may be more under scrutiny as a public utility or 

not, and whether the City of Langford should be 

appropriately subject to information requests. 
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  I am happy to tell you that we made some 

progress on that in the workshop this morning that I 

suspect you’ll be hearing about from all parties in 

our submissions. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you, Mr. Both.   

MR. MILLER:   Mr. Chair, that concludes the order of 

appearances. 

Proceeding Time 11:03 a.m. T03 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay, thank you, Mr. Miller.      

  Ms. Parkes? 

SUBMISSION BY MS. PARKES: 

MS. PARKES:   Thank you, Mr. Chair.  In terms of the draft 

timetable, we are largely in agreement with that, I 

think.  In speaking in the workshop, there will be 

some times proposed that sounded generally reasonable 

to us, and I don't think we have particular 

submissions to make on that.  I believe Mr. Alexander 

has some submissions on that, that we are in agreement 

with, and I'll leave those to him.  

  With respect to the issue on the redacted 

document, did you want me to address that at this 

time?   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Please.   

MS. PARKES:   Okay.  As I stated, we made an FOI request 

for all documents in this matter.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Right.   
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MS. PARKES:   Including correspondence between Staff and 

the Commission.  And as part of that, we were given a 

document -- sorry, I don't have the date in front of 

me.  But it was the -- it's dated December 7th, 2016.  

The letter to us, which enclosed the submissions to 

the Commission, which were dated June 7th, 2016.  In 

that document, under the title --  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Sorry, Ms. Parkes.  Can you just -- the 

redacted document is dated December 7th.  What was 

dated June --  

MS. PARKES:   Sorry.  The June 7th, 2016 was the date of 

the redacted document.  It was provided to SSL on 

December 7th, 2016 --  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.  All right.   

MS. PARKES:   -- in response to an FOI request.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.   

MS. PARKES:   On page 2 of that document, the section 

entitled "Analysis" has been almost entirely redacted.  

And our understanding is that that information is the 

information that the Commission based its decision on, 

in determining that it would go ahead with the hearing 

process.   

  We have been advised by Commission Staff 

and agree that the only things that will be considered 

by the Commission are things on the evidentiary 

record.  That information is before the Commission, 
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and is in the Commission's -- the Panel members' 

minds, and yet SSL isn't privy to that, and doesn't 

have benefit of what information the Commission may 

have that led to the decision to proceed with this 

hearing.  And of course will be in their minds moving 

forward.   

  We understand it's part of the FOI process 

that there is an advice exemption that would be 

applied through the FOI process, but we are asking as 

part of this hearing process that that information be 

released to SSL and the other parties.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay, thank you.  Thank you, Ms. 

Parkes. 

  Mr. Alexander?   

SUBMISSIONS BY MR. ALEXANDER: 

MR. ALEXANDER:   Mr. Chairman, the City of Langford 

supports that request, and the record does indicate, I 

believe, that both of the Panel members appointed to 

pursue this hearing were at the meeting at which the 

June 7th document was provided.  At least Mr. Martin 

certainly was at the meeting, and we do rely on the 

basic principles of administrative fairness, that if 

there are matters that have been put in front of a 

decision-maker, all the parties who have the task of 

persuading that decision-maker should be entitled to 

see the information that the decision-maker has seen.  
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  Proceeding Time 11:10 a.m. T04 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Certainly.  Thank you, Mr. Alexander.  

Mr. Both.   

MR. BOTH:   Thank you, Mr. Chairman.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Mr. Both?   

MR. BOTH:   With respect to --  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Mr. Both?  I'm sorry.   

MR. BOTH:   Hello?   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yes, just let me just ask you to hold 

on, just a moment, please.   

MR. BOTH:   Oh, certainly.   

MR. MILLER:   Mr. Chair, I was just indicating to Mr. 

Alexander that he's touched on one issue.  He may want 

to address the other issues that are the subject of 

the draft timetable in the procedural conference, 

because I -- or the draft timetable that's set up in 

the procedural conference.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   In the -- mm-hmm.   

MR. MILLER:   Because I understand that he may -- or his 

client may be asking for some modification to that.   

MR. ALEXANDER:   Sorry, Mr. Chairman, I wasn't aware that 

you wanted us to deal with everything on each of our 

lists.  I'm happy to do that if that's the way you 

want us to proceed.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yes, please.  Yes.   

MR. ALEXANDER:   So, there is a November 28th, 2016 letter 
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that sets out a draft regulatory timetable under the 

Procedural Conference section on page 2.  At the 

workshop this morning we discussed the status of the 

City of Langford as being in a slightly different 

position than a usual intervener in this proceeding.  

This staff -- or a Commission-initiated proceeding 

that enquires into whether or not the energy provider 

in this case is or isn't a public utility. 

  Langford's position is that it's Langford 

that is providing this service.  It provides this 

service through a bylaw that it has adopted, and 

through a partnering agreement that it has in place 

with SSL, who is Langford's partner in providing the 

service.  And so, Langford is, to a certain extent, 

not really just an intervener, but their direct 

interests are affected by the outcome of this hearing, 

and this hearing will determine whether Langford does 

or does not continue to regulate this utility, and 

whether they lose their service.  They consider it a 

municipal service.   

  And so from a procedural perspective, I'm 

suggesting that the City's position be recognized more 

like a party, or more like a respondent, and instead 

of the nine or so action items set out in the draft 

regulatory timetable, what I am suggesting is that -- 

and if you have that in front of you, the first item, 
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"Commission staff filing".   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yes.   

MR. ALEXANDER:   That makes sense.  The second item, "SSL 

filing", that makes sense. 

  I would suggest that we insert as item 

number three the City of Langford filing of a package, 

because they will have their own evidence about that, 

and we may or may not be able to combine that into a 

joint filing of SSL and Langford, as we are in a 

partnership.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.  

MR. ALEXANDER:   But be that as it may, I think that it 

makes sense for the City to file whatever evidence 

it's going to rely on.   

  And then as item 4 we would have other -- 

all the other interveners could then make their 

Information Requests of both SSL and Langford.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.   

MR. ALEXANDER:   Then SSL would respond, the City would 

respond.  And so that would be 5 and 6, response to 

requests.   

Proceeding Time 11:14 a.m. T5 

  And then I suggest that because the other 

interveners who have been granted status and have not 

yet developed -- have not stated their positions, nor 

developed their positions as in the affirmative or in 
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the negative on the central legal issue is SSL a 

regulated utility, that after the exchange of 

information that the other interveners state their 

positions, because that may determine in large part 

the extent to which the moving into the argument phase 

of the process has to be in a certain order.  If the 

Fortis interveners for instance are arguing in the 

affirmative, and the City of Langford and SSL are 

arguing in the negative on the question, it may well 

be that they should submit their arguments first and 

Langford and the City should respond.  But in any 

event there should be, in the argument phase of this, 

SSL, Langford and the interveners separately, 

arguments in the order I think should be determined 

once we see who’s arguing pro, who’s arguing con.  And 

then reverse back out in the same fashion with 

responses. 

  So that if SSL goes first, Langford second 

and the interveners third; or alternatively the 

interveners first, SSL second, and Langford third.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay. 

MR. ALEXANDER:   Back out of that.  So that would add a 

couple of more steps. 

  And then last, depending on the way in 

which the parties have joined issue on that, in my 

submission it may be very helpful to have oral 
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arguments, once the Panel has all of those written 

arguments, so everyone has a chance to summarize their 

positions, to be responsive, and to give the Panel as 

much assistance as possible before sending you off to 

make your final decision. 

  And so in order to address the details of 

the order once we get past what I see as Step 7, which 

is when the other interveners state their positions, I 

suggest that instead of trying to set a specific 

timetable thereafter, that we schedule in a further 

procedural conference at that point. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay. 

MR. ALEXANDER:   And then we move forward from there. 

  So I have, number 1, Staff filing; number 

2, SSL filing; number 3, City filing; number 4, all 

other parties’ information requests; number 5, SSL 

response; number 6, City response; number 7, other 

interveners state their positions; and then number 8, 

procedural conference.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay. 

MR. ALEXANDER:   Having it go from there.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay, thank you, Mr. Alexander.  I’m 

sure we’ll hear from other parties on that.  Is there 

anything else? 

MR. ALEXANDER:   That’s all I have. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay, thank you. 
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  Mr. Both, sorry about that, but we’re ready 

for you now. 

SUBMISSIONS BY MR. BOTH: 

MR. BOTH:   No problem at all.  Thanks, Mr. Chair.  

  I’ll start with the easy bit.  With respect 

to redacted document, Fortis or FEI has no position.   

  In the letter that we filed on Monday, 

Exhibit C2-2, we raised two issues.  One was on the 

basis of the City of Langford filing.  It seemed to us 

that perhaps the developer had an interest in the -- 

an ownership interest in the equipment or facilities 

related to this district energy system.  It seems to 

us, on the basis of what we’ve learned through the 

workshop, that that is likely not the case, and I’m 

confident that we can, provided that’s correct, that 

we can get that assurance through the information 

request process.  

  So barring anything coming up through the 

IR process, I don’t think that we would need to push 

on that issue any further at this point.       

Proceeding Time 11:18 a.m. T06 

  With respect to the second point you raised 

in a letter, which was the appropriateness of having 

an opportunity to ask IRs of the City, as you've just 

heard from Mr. Alexander, we've made a lot of headway 

in that regard, and Fortis is in general agreement 



SSL - Geothermal Energy System Status as Public Utility 
Procedural Conference - Jan. 18, 2017 Volume 1                           Page:  14 
 

 1 

 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 

 6 

 7 

 8 

 9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

Allwest Reporting Ltd.,  Vancouver, B.C. 

with his approach.   

  I think if this was a typical proceeding, 

you know, an applicant-initiated proceeding, what 

we're hearing is that SSL and the City would be 

treated as applicants, and that things would kick off 

with their filing of, you know, their application.  In 

this case it looks like the Commission intends on 

filing the Staff package first, followed by SSL and 

the City.  We agree.  We think that would -- that 

makes a great deal of sense.   

  And then it seems like the City is open to 

being questioned on that material.  Of course if 

they're afforded the opportunity to file material, we 

say that we should have the opportunity to ask 

questions on that, and it doesn't seem like there is 

any dispute in that regard.  So we support that.  

  With respect to intervener IRs generally, 

the only point I'd make, and I don't think Mr. 

Alexander was suggesting otherwise, but we don't think 

it would be appropriate for SSL to have the 

opportunity to ask questions of the City, and vice 

versa.  And that would just be under the rule of -- 

against sweetheart cross.  Again, I don't think he was 

saying otherwise, but if he was, that would be our 

position.   

  Regarding the statement of position, this 
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came up in the workshop as well.  And I appreciate Mr. 

Alexander's concern.  We would be happy to have 

something in the procedural timetable that indicated  

-- that allowed for parties to, you know, file 

something indicating their need for further process, 

or something along those lines, in which case Fortis 

could indicate whether they intend on participating 

further.   

  As far as stating our position, I'm not 

entirely sure what is being asked of us.  We certainly 

would not be open to submitting our argument at that 

point, given that there is an opportunity for argument 

later on in the process.  So as far as whether we -- 

whether FEI or any other intervener intends on 

participating further, we're happy to confirm that 

following the close of the evidentiary record, but we 

don't think it would be appropriate for us to be 

compelled to effectively make our argument in advance 

of the argument stage of the process.   

  And lastly, with respect to the timetable 

generally, we are quite flexible and nimble as far as 

timing and dates.  We will make whatever the 

Commission …  

[Telephone connection lost] 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Have we lost him?  Mr. Bemister?   

  Mr. Both, are you there?   
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THE HEARING OFFICER:   No, it's still working.  Must be on 

the internet.   

MR. MILLER:   Perhaps we could give Mr. Wolf a moment to 

see if he can find out from Mr. Both what happened.   

[dial tone] 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Did he dial in, or did we --  

THE HEARING OFFICER:   No, I think they kicked us off. 

[Telephone connection being re-established]   

MR. BOTH:   Hello, Mr. Chairman.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Hello, Mr. Both.  Yes, we've --  

MR. BOTH:   I'm not sure how much of my submissions you 

heard.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   We heard until probably about the last 

three or four minutes of you speaking before the phone 

went dead.   

MR. BOTH:   I'm happy to start from the top, or if --  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   If you could scroll back to the last --  

THE COURT REPORTER:   I can, yes.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   We're just going to determine, just 

going back.  

Proceeding Time 11:23 a.m. T7 

MR. MILLER:   Mr. Both, I think you had indicated that you 

weren’t -- or your client wasn’t prepared to state its 

position in advance and wanted to wait to argument 

phase, and we lost your shortly after that.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   I don’t know if you were finished that 
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or not, or if you had anything further to say about 

that. 

MR. BOTH:   Certainly.  I’ll just summarize that.  Our 

view is that we’re happy to share with the Commission 

and the other parties whether, from FEI’s perspective, 

we intend on participating in the written argument 

process.  However, we don’t think it would be fair to 

compel FEI to disclose what their argument is in 

advance of the argument stage in the process.  And so 

I hope that meets what Mr. Alexander is requesting, 

but, you know, at the outset FEI’s interest in this 

proceeding is one of policy in the application of 

regulatory principles, and those are the positions 

that we would be advancing argument if, after the 

close of the evidentiary record, we determine it is in 

our interest to proceed.   

  With respect, the only other issue I 

believe I wanted to address with respect to the 

timetable generally, we are pretty flexible.  We’ll 

obviously work within whatever the other parties and 

the Commission determine to be appropriate dates.  And 

then regarding oral argument, we see this as being a 

reasonably straightforward legal question.  Maybe not 

a simple question, but it’s a reasonably clearly 

defined question, and we are more than happy to deal 

with it in written argument.  That said, if there was, 
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you know, a strong preference on the Commission’s 

part, or any preference on the Commission’s part of 

course to hear oral argument, we’ll of course 

participate in that.  However, from our perspective we 

can accomplish what we’d want to accomplish in written 

argument.   

  And I believe those are my submissions.  

Hopefully you got them, while I find it funny that the 

conference call software doesn’t even want to hear a 

lawyer talk.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Well, we want to hear you, Mr. Both.  

Okay, Thank you, Mr. Both. 

  Mr. Miller?   

SUBMISSIONS BY MR. MILLER: 

MR. MILLER:   Mr. Chair, Staff have only a few 

submissions.  The first is with regard to the FOI 

request.  So there was a request made under the 

Freedom of Information Act.  I’m pretty sure that 

under the legislation the head of the public body is 

the decision maker on the FOI request, and I query 

whether this Panel has the legal authority to 

determine an FOI matter.  That’s a matter for the head 

of the public body.  But I’ll let the others address 

that if they feel it’s appropriate.  And there is a 

route under FOI for challenging what a party considers 

to be not proper disclosure.  So there is another 
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route there.  Having said that, I just raise those two 

issues for you.   

  Under the timetable, the first item under 

the draft timetable was Staff’s filing.  We can strike 

that because Staff is prepared to make its filing 

today and we have circulated copies of the filing in 

the workshop.  The filing we’d like to make today is a 

Staff submission, coupled with the bylaw, the City of 

Langford bylaw.  And those two documents together 

should be marked as A2-1.   

THE HEARING OFFICER:   Marked A2-1. 

 (STAFF SUBMISSION, WITH ATTACHMENT, MARKED EXHIBIT  

A2-1) 

MR. MILLER:   There was discussion in the workshop this 

morning and Mr. Alexander has indicated that there 

will be a package filing, either successively by the 

City of Langford and SSL, or jointly.     

    Proceeding Time 11:28 a.m. T8 

  The only comment I would make on that with 

respect to further process is, Staff may want to flesh 

the record out, so to speak, and make another filing.  

There is an option, you don’t need a specific slot in 

this timetable, because Staff could get the 

information through interrogatory -- or information 

requests.  I’m not sure that’s efficient or 

economical, but I’ll leave that for the other parties 
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to address.  So, Staff, we feel confident that there 

will be a full filing, but we just want to make sure 

that there is a full filing of evidence.  So Staff 

could either supplement the filing or ask the 

information in IRs, ask the questions in IRs to elicit 

the information.   

  Staff has no submission on oral process, or 

whether parties should be able to ask each other 

questions in terms of IRs.  And those are essentially 

Staff submissions, Mr. Chair. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Does Staff have any submissions on the 

order of final argument and whether parties should 

disclose their position? 

MR. MILLER:   No.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   No?  Okay, thank you, Mr. Miller. 

  Mr. Both, we are going back up the line 

now.  Do you have anything further?   

REPLY BY MR. BOTH: 

MR. BOTH:   Thank you, Mr. Chair, I don’t have anything 

further.  I just want to clarify that I don’t have an 

issue with -- or FEI doesn’t have an issue with the 

regulatory timetable as it sets out argument now with 

the idea being that SSL and the City of Langford would 

submit their final argument together, other 

intervenors would submit theirs, and then SSL and the 

City of Langford would have an opportunity to reply.  
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That would be just fine with Fortis.  

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay, thank you, Mr. Both. 

  Mr. Alexander? 

REPLY BY MR. ALEXANDER:   

MR. ALEXANDER:   Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  First dealing 

with FEI’s position regarding -- stating what position 

they’re going to take on the question.  There is 

clearly one question in front of the board, is SSL a 

regulated utility or not.  And what I’m looking for, I 

suppose I would analogize in the -- like a pleading.  

FEI’s position is it is a regulated utility, or FEI’s 

position is, it is not a regulated utility, or FEI 

takes no position.  I’m not seeking advance disclosure 

of their argument, I’m looking for their position.  

Because in my submission, that will, of necessity, 

determine the order of the exchange of final 

arguments.   

  Staff, beyond what they just filed this 

morning, has said to all of the participants, they are 

not taking any further position.  There is not going 

to be a legal argument in the affirmative or in the 

negative on the legal point from Staff.  There is 

clearly going to be legal arguments on the negative 

from the City and from SSL, and we would like to know 

whether we’re pushing on an open door, no one else 

argues otherwise?  Or we have a significant adversary 
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in the big Fortis utilities who are arguing that they 

should be a public utility.  So, I’m looking just for 

position, not argument.  So, I think Mr. Both has 

misunderstood my position in that regard.  I hope that 

helps.   

Proceeding Time 11:32 a.m. T09 

  With respect to his statements about 

involvement of the developer, that comes from some 

background material that I put in my application to 

seek status.  And I agree with him, I think that we've 

clarified that, and I understand that the documents 

that will be in our first package will clearly 

indicate that the only provider of the service is SSL 

in partnership with the city.  

  So I don't see the need for other parties 

being involved.  But if something comes up in the 

information package, then obviously the interveners 

can raise it further.  

  With respect to Mr. Miller's position, I 

indicated that I support the application of SSL for 

disclosure of material that has been put in front of 

the decision-maker.  This is not an FOI request, and 

we're not asking you to sit in judgment on some FOI 

request and response.  This is a matter of the 

Commission's own process and procedure, and the 

procedural fairness that's obviously of paramount 
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importance to all of the administrative tribunals in 

our province.  And it's based on the concept that the 

Commission clearly has the jurisdiction to disclose or 

order disclosure by anyone involved in this process to 

the others involved in this process, of any 

information in the possession of the Commission.   

  So I disagree with Mr. Miller's 

characterization of a jurisdictional issue as to 

whether you have some authority to override FOI.  The 

fact is, you've received a submission about whether or 

not SSL should or shouldn't be considered as a public 

utility.  That's the very question in issue.  All the 

parties are entitled to see that, comment on it.  To 

do otherwise is just like me going into a Supreme 

Court Justice's chambers, three or four or ten days 

before a hearing, and saying, "Judge, let me tell you 

what I think, but let's not tell the other parties 

what I've told you."  That would be improper, and it's 

improper here, for the analysis that you were provided 

in June to be hidden from some of the participants.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   So, at risk of incorrectly summarizing 

what you said, you are asking not for a 

reconsideration of the FOI decision, but you're asking 

for that document to be entered into evidence in this 

proceeding in an unredacted form.  Is that where you--  

MR. ALEXANDER:   Absolutely correct.  And I would have 
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asked that whether or not SSL did an FOI or not.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Right.  Okay.  Thank you, Mr. 

Alexander.  

  Oh, Mr. Alexander, sorry, one more thing.  

Do you have any comment on Mr. Both's comment about 

friendly cross, and you asking -- or friendly IRs 

between yourselves and SSL?  Do you intend to ask SSL 

IRs?  As part of your --    

MR. ALEXANDER:   I do not think that that will be 

necessary.  As I said, and characterized this, that 

the City and SSL are in a partnership agreement and as 

between themselves do share information.  The City's 

entitled to most of the information in SSL's 

possession in any event, because the City is the 

regulator.  And so I don't foresee any need to use the 

Commission process to elucidate evidence that we may 

put in our package.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.  So you're not requesting an 

opportunity to ask SSL IRs.   

MR. ALEXANDER:   No.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.  Thank you, Mr. Alexander.   

  Ms. Parkes?   

REPLY BY MS. PARKES: 

MS. PARKES:   Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I won't go into 

much detail about the request for the document, other 

than to say that I agree with Mr. Alexander's 
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comments.  The FOI was raised because that's how we 

learned of the document, and saw that it was redacted.  

The request is that it be simply produced as evidence; 

that the Commission order it to be produced as 

evidence in this matter, separate from that FOI 

process.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.   

MS. PARKES:   On the issue -- the question you just asked 

about making Information Requests from the City, we 

don't intend to do that, so we also don't take a 

position on that.   

Proceeding Time 11:36 a.m. T10 

  The one thing I did want to address is Mr. 

Miller’s comment about the further filing.  That did 

come up in the workshop.  There’s some information 

that Staff wants in from before this hearing process 

was initiated.  We’ve indicated that that will likely 

be addressed as we move forward and that we don’t feel 

that information from before the hearing process being 

initiated, that was informal correspondence between 

Staff and SSL, should become part of this record as a 

matter of course. 

  My suggestion was that we set aside arguing 

about that issue until SSL had put forward its 

information package.  If at that time Staff didn’t 

feel that that information was included in the 
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information package or had been addressed, that at 

that time we could revisit the appropriateness of 

including that information as evidence rather than 

spending a great deal more time on it now when it 

likely won’t be an issue.  So I only put that on the 

record so that it’s clear that SSL still does not 

consent to that happening.  If Staff feels the 

information isn’t in our package, we would just want 

to put that issue off to be dealt with at that time. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.  Thank you, Ms. Parkes.  Take a 

moment here. 

  Just want to take ten minutes here and then 

we will come back and wrap things up after that.  So 

I’m not sure what time it is.  11:38, okay, so we’ll 

come back at ten to. 

 (PROCEEDINGS ADJOURNED AT 11:38 A.M.) 

 (PROCEEDINGS RESUMED AT 11:45 A.M.)   T12 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay, thanks.  So we’ll get started 

again.  

  The Panel won’t be making a decision at 

this juncture.  So we will, however, try to get a 

decision out as soon as we can.  It’ll probably be, 

hopefully be early next week. 

  But before we convene though, I would like 

to revisit this issue of final argument and I just 

have a further question that I’d like to pose.   
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  I’d like comments on, if instead of the way 

the final arguments are proposed in the timetable, if 

what we did was just had two rounds of final -- or 

like two rounds of final argument.  Everyone can 

submit their first final argument in the first round, 

and in the second round it would be a reply argument 

and everybody would have a reply argument.  So 

everyone would see -- everyone’s first argument you 

would have to make without seeing the other parties’, 

and then your final, your reply argument you would 

have seen the other parties’ and everyone makes the 

same reply argument -- or the reply argument at the 

same time.  

  I’m hopeful that that would be acceptable 

and a straightforward approach.  So Ms. Parkes, do you 

have any comments on that? 

MS. PARKES:   Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  It’s a little bit 

unclear coming out of the workshop if Commission Staff 

intends to make final submissions, and that would kind 

of inform my decision.  My understanding was they may 

not. 

MR. MILLER:   Commission Staff will not be making a final 

submission.   

MS. PARKES:   In that case I think SSL will be okay with 

everyone making submissions at the same time. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay, thank you.  Mr. Alexander? 
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MR. ALEXANDER:   I believe that is a workable process, 

subject to the caveat that we still have the 

opportunity to seek oral submissions to wrap it all 

up.  So if we’re going to have the shotgun approach as 

some people call it, to focus all of those things 

together, it might be useful for -- 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Or an approach could be that the reply 

argument could be oral.   

MR. ALEXANDER:   Yeah, and I’m not sure that the 

Commission would want to skip the step of getting 

written reply material. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Well, typically when we do have an oral 

argument phase we do ask for a written copy, or we are 

often provided with a written copy of the argument.  

But you’re suggesting, though, that you would want 

then a third round of argument. 

MR. ALEXANDER:   Well, I’m not suggesting a third round.  

What I’m saying is that if everybody does their final 

argument on a certain date and then everyone gets 

their replies on a certain date -- 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yeah. 

MR. ALEXANDER:   -- that shortly thereafter there could be 

a day of oral summary on those documents. 

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.  Thank you.  Mr. Both?   

MR. BOTH:   Mr. Chair, we are very comfortable with the 

shotgun approach as Mr. Alexander called it.  
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Reiterate that not certain that we made oral 

arguments, or we can tell you that we don’t need oral 

arguments.  We’ll of course participate, though, if 

the Commission orders that.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.  Mr. Miller, do you have any 

comments? 

MR. MILLER:   I do have one comment.  When you say two 

rounds of argument, Mr. Chair, if everyone files on 

the same dates, we really need the parties to be 

careful about properly replying and not raising new 

issues, which is going to lead to another round of 

argument.  And I also think it’s important for the 

respondent to know exactly the case it has against it. 

  So if we are going to have two rounds of 

argument, I’d suggest that we stagger it so that at 

least SSL, if not also City of Langford, depending on 

how you see them as closely intertwined, would have 

the last opportunity to comment. 

Proceeding Time 11:49 a.m. T13 

  So their filing would be due some time 

after, so that if a new issue is raised, or if an 

issue is characterized in another way that they have a 

chance to respond to it.   

  So, the rounds of argument are fine.  I see 

some potential problems with having all arguments 

filed on the same date, for the reasons I just stated.   
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THE CHAIRPERSON:   You're talking about for both rounds?  

Or for the first round, or for the second round?   

MR. MILLER:   Well, most importantly, I think it's the -- 

at least SSL and possibly the City of Langford have to 

know what everyone is saying and have a chance to 

respond to it.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   So --  

MR. MILLER:   So if the second round of the interveners, 

other than either SSL or City of Langford were to 

file, say, on a Friday, and then SSL/Langford would 

file some time later in the week, or the following 

week, that would still be two rounds, but the timing 

would be different.  I just think it's important, 

particularly for SSL, to have the last word.  So it 

can address anything it sees as new argument or 

possibly a new issue raised in a reply argument.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Or alternatively the suggestion by Mr. 

Alexander to have a final oral argument would 

presumably address that.   

MR. MILLER:   Yes.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Yes, okay.  Thank you, Mr. Miller. 

  Mr. Both, any further comments?   

MR. BOTH:   I don't have any further comment, thanks.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Okay.  Mr. Alexander?  

MR. ALEXANDER:   No, thank you.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Ms. Parkes?   
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MS. PARKES:   Thank you, Mr. Chair.  Only to say that if 

somebody raised a new issue in reply, at that time I 

think SSL could request a chance to reply at that.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Further argument.  Yes.   

MS. PARKES:   We take it that way.   

THE CHAIRPERSON:   Thank you.  Okay, so thank you very 

much for coming, everyone.  And we'll try to get -- 

we'll try and get something out to you as soon as we 

can, early next week.  Adjourned; thank you.   

 (PROCEEDINGS ADJOURNED AT 11:51 A.M.) 
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